EXECUTIVE

MONDAY 30 JULY 2007 AT 1PM

PRESENT:


Councillor Mitchelson (Chairman and Promoting Carlisle Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Mrs Bowman (Economic Development and Enterprise Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Bloxham (Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder)

Councillor P Farmer (Learning and Development Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Knapton (Community Engagement Portfolio Holder)

Councillor J Mallinson (Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Prest (Health and Wellbeing Portfolio Holder)

ALSO PRESENT:   

Councillor Earp (Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee Chairman) and Councillor Luckley (Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee Chairman) attended the meeting as Chairmen of their respective Committees.  Councillors Allison and Boaden attended the meeting as observers.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST   

A declaration of interest was made during the private part of the meeting and was recorded under decision EX.197/07.

MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

The Minutes of previous meetings of the Executive on 23 April, 31 May, 11 June, 14 June and 25 June 2007 were signed by the Chairman as true records of the meetings.

EX.177/07
A PLAY POLICY AND STRATEGY FOR CARLISLE (Key Decision)

Portfolio – Community Engagement

Subject Matter - The Director of Community Services submitted report CS.53/07 presenting a draft of the proposed Play Policy and Strategy for Carlisle. 

The Director reminded Members that the Council had been invited to submit a bid to the Big Lottery Fund for projects which would enhance children's play provision in the area.  Each district had been allocated a maximum grant for which to apply based on a variety of social indicators and Carlisle had been offered up to £220,000, which there was no requirement to match fund.  In order to obtain the grant, a bid would have to be prepared and submitted before 10 September 2007 and one of the criteria for bids was that the Council must have in place a Play Policy, a Play Strategy and a local play partnership.

The Executive on 2 July 2007 (EX.160/07) had agreed the draft Play Policy and Play Strategy as the basis for consultation with Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

The Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 19 July 2007 had considered the report and a Minute Excerpt from that meeting was submitted.  The Chairman of that Committee attended the meeting and commented that she welcomed the innovative and exciting Play Trail proposal from Bitts Park to the Railway Station and suggested that it could be developed further afield to areas of deprivation.  The Committee had welcomed the draft Policy and Strategy and requested a further report to the October meeting with more details of the bid, job descriptions for the Play Rangers and a complete action plan.

In response to a question, the Head of Culture and Community Services stated that he thought the Policy and Strategy had been rural proofed, but he would have to check.

The Community Engagement Portfolio Holder welcomed the draft Policy and Strategy, which covered all aspects of Play.

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

1.  That the Executive recommends to the full City Council the adoption of the Play Policy and Strategy, whilst noting that whilst the Policy is a finished article, the Action Plan and the Strategy remains a "work in progress" and some detail regarding milestones and performance measures would evolve over coming months.

2.  That the Executive approves, in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for Community Engagement and the Member Champion for Children and Young People, the preparation and submission of a bid to the Big Lottery Fund along the lines outlined in Section 4 of Report CS.53/07.

Reasons for Decision - The Policy and Strategy are required as part of a proposed bid to the Big Lottery Fund which has a deadline date of 10 September 2007.

In order to meet that deadline, the bid would need to be prepared for distribution and agreement by all the Play Partnership members by the middle of August and consequently, there would be little time for further discussion and amendment following the meeting at the end of July if approval, even conditional, was not granted.

EX.178/07
SECTION 106 AGREEMENTS AND PUBLIC OPEN SPACE (Key Decision)

(With the consent of the Chairman, and in accordance with Rule 15 of the Access to Information Procedure Rules, this item had been included on the Agenda as a key decision, although not in the Forward Plan)

Portfolio – Environment and Infrastructure

Subject Matter - The Directors of Community Services and Development Services submitted joint report CS.52/07 setting out proposals in relation to the Public Open Space elements of the Section 106 Policy and suggesting that other elements required further consultation with external agencies and would come back to Executive at a future date.

The Executive on 19 March 2007 (EX.064/07) had considered new policy and procedures in order to improve performance and secure community benefits (Public Open Spaces, Sports and Play Facilities) as a result of development.  The report included new schedules of cost for the calculation of commuted sums to be required from developers in relation to public open space and associated facilities.  The Executive referred the report to the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee and the Development Control Committee for consultation and had requested that a further joint report be presented to a future meeting of the Executive.  The Executive on 11 June 2007 (EX.139/07) had received the consultation comments from the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee and the Development Control Committee and the Directors of Community and Development Services had been asked to work with the Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder to incorporate suggestions into a further report to a future meeting of the Executive.  

The Directors of Community Services and Development Services had taken into account the comments of both Committees and their joint report was proposing that the public open space elements of Section 106 Policy be adopted without delay.  Other elements of Section 106 (Highways, Infrastructure) required further consultation with external agencies and would be reported back to a future meeting of the Executive.

The Environment and Infrastructure portfolio holder stated that he was concenred about some aspects of the report, particularly the lack of clarity around the recommendation that the threshold of 40 housing units before any contributions were required should be abolished, and that every development should be eligible to contribute, irrespective of hosuing type, but that the 40 unit threshold would be retained for the specific provision of on site play areas.  He highlighted the implications for Housing Association developments and other areas of rented accommodation.  He stated that as planning officers were also working on a report on other aspects of Section 106 Agreements, it would be better to receive one corporate report addressing all aspects of Section 106 Agreements.

The Director of Development Services confirmed that Planning officers were working on a comprehensive document covering all aspects of Section 106 Agreements and that the contents of this report would be subsumed into that comprehensive document.

The Director of Community Services advised that this report aimed to fast track one aspect of Section 106 Agreements, as the other aspects could take 6 months to go through the planning consultation process.

Summary of options rejected - To recommend changes to Section 106 Agreements at this time.

DECISION

That the report be referred back to the Directors of Community Services and Development Services for further work, in discussion with the Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder, particularly in relation to the concerns expressed about the 40 housing units threshold.  A further report to the August 2007 meeting of the Executive should also clarify how the proposals fit in with the work on and review of other elements of the Section 106 Policy.

Reasons for Decision - To carry out further work on the report before it is considered by the Executive at the meeting in August 2007.

EX.179/07
VAT PARTIAL EXEMPTION (FEEDBACK FROM TENANTS) (Key Decision)

(With the consent of the Chairman, and in accordance with Rule 15 of the Access to Information Procedure Rules, this item had been included on the Agenda as a key decision, although not in the Forward Plan)

Portfolio - Finance and Performance Management

Subject Matter – The Director of Corporate Services submitted report CORP.37/07 summarising the comments received from tenants on the option to charge VAT on all the Council's commercial rents.  The Executive on 2 July 2007 (EX.173/07) had opted to charge VAT on all of its commercial rents subject to writing to affected tenants to notify them of this intention and giving them an opportunity to feedback any concerns.

The Director advised that eighteen responses had been received before the deadline, with a further 6 responses received after the deadline.  The detailed responses were set out in private report CORP.37/07 which would be considered later in the Agenda.

The Director summarised the responses stating that they fell into the following categories of concern:

· Responses regarding not being registered for VAT - 13;

· Responses regarding inability to reclaim VAT for other purposes (educational, health or government) - 4;

· Responses expressing concern at financial hardship or cashflow problems - 4;

· No concern over the proposals - 3.

The Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 26 July 2007 had considered the reports and a Minute Excerpt from that meeting was tabled.  The Chairman of that Committee attended the meeting and commented that the Committee:

(a)   accepted the need for steps to be taken to ensure that the limit of Value Added Tax the Council could recover on services classed as exempt activities should not be breached; 

(b)  was concerned at the potential hardship which may be caused to small businesses as a result of any decision to opt to tax (i.e. charge VAT at 17.5%) on all of the Council’s commercial rents; 

(c)  asked the Executive to investigate ways (other than exemption) by which assistance may be provided to tenants demonstrating financial hardship as a result of such a decision; and

(d)  stressed the need for proper long-term corporate planning. 

The Finance and Performance Management Portfolio holder suggested that the Executive should confirm the decision it took on 2 July 2007 to charge VAT on all of its commercial rents, in order to avoid breaching the limit of Value Added Tax the Council could recover on services classed as exempt activities.  He added that, having considered the responses from tenants and the comments of Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee, it was unfortunate that this would have to be implemented part way through the financial year.  He recognised that there may be some hardship for businesses who are not VAT registered and proposed that officers investigate ways of providing existing non-VAT registered businesses some relief from the imposition of VAT.  This relief should be for businesses demonstrating dire financial need and tenants who had not been in business for a long time.  Any relief would be transitional and would not apply to new tenants coming in.

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

1.  That the Executive confirms the decision to charge VAT on all its commercial rents to take effect from the earliest possible opportunity.

2.  That the Director of Corporate Services investigate ways of providing existing non-VAT registered businesses some relief from the imposition of VAT.  This relief should be for businesses demonstrating dire financial need and tenants who had not been in business for a long time.  Any relief would be transitional and would not apply to new tenants coming in.

Reasons for Decision - To take action to ensure that the limit of Value Added Tax the Council could recover on services classed as exempt activities would not be breached.

EX.180/07
LOCAL GOVERNMENT WHITE PAPER - SAFER AND STRONGER COMMUNITIES - GOVERNMENT ANNOUNCEMENT ON UNITARY AUTHORITIES (Key Decision)

(With the consent of the Chairman, and in accordance with Rule 15 of the Access to Information Procedure Rules, this item had been included on the Agenda as a key decision, although not in the Forward Plan)

Portfolio – Cross cutting all portfolios.

Subject Matter – The Town Clerk & Chief Executive gave a verbal update on the position following the Government's announcement on Unitary Authorities.  She advised that on 25 July 2007 the Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government had announced that Cumbria County Council's bid for a Unitary Authority in Cumbria had been rejected.

The Leader, on behalf of the Executive, thanked all officers who contributed to the work of the Better Government for Cumbria response to the County Council's Unitary proposal.  The Executive believed that the Government's announcement was the correct one for communities and citizens of Cumbria.  The Executive recognised that there would have to be changes in the future and was committed to getting round the table with all partners to look at improvements to the way public services are delivered.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive stated that following the Government's announcement, all the Cumbrian District Councils and Cumbria County Council would have to establish close working relationships to develop different and radical ways of working to improve the provision of public services to the people in Cumbria.  A lot of work had been undertaken to oppose the bid and there had been strong evidence that one Unitary authority was inappropriate for Cumbria.  It was now time for the Councils in Cumbria to work together as equal partners to produce efficiencies and savings and to work on other areas of the White paper and other national initiatives.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive added she was committed to working with elected Members, staff and other partners on the way forward and advised that a report would be submitted to the Executive on 28 August 2007 and to the City Council on 11 September 2007.

The Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder also welcomed the Government 's announcement but recognised that things could not go on as they are at present.  The Cumbrian Councils would have to meet together as equal partners to work towards governance arrangements that would be acceptable to the people of Cumbria and deliverable.

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

That the Executive

(a)
welcomes the Government's announcement that Cumbria County Council's bid for a Unitary Authority in Cumbria had been rejected;

(b)
recognises that there will have to be changes in the future and is committed to getting round the table with all partners, including Cumbria County Council and the Cumbrian District Councils, as equal partners, to look at improvements to the way public services are delivered;

(c)
notes that that Town Clerk and Chief Executive will report further to the Executive on 28 August 2007 and to the City Council on 11 September 2007.

Reasons for Decision - To consider the Government's announcement on Unitary Authorities.

EX.181/07
FORWARD PLAN (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio – All Portfolios

Subject Matter - The Forward Plan of key decisions of the Executive for the period 1 August to 30 November 2007 was submitted for information.

The Director of Community Services had originally intended to report on the following:

(a)  The Museum and Arts Service Governance option - this had been deferred to enable the corporate implications of all the options to be fully assessed and incorporated within the report.

(b)  The Air Quality Action Plan - this had been deferred as the comments from Cumbria County Council, Carlisle Local Area Committee and Stagecoach North West would not be available by 30 July 2007.

(c)  Play Raffles Multi Use Games Area Proposal - this had been deferred for consideration as a budget cycle bid.

(d)  The Synthetic Pitch Proposal - Sheepmount - this had been deferred to allow time to investigate additional funding sources, as match funding was no longer available.

The Director of Development Services had originally intended to report on the Housing Strategy - Projects and Capital Programme.  This no longer needed to be considered as a key decision as the Executive on 2 July 2007 had considered the matter and made a recommendation to the City Council on 17 July 2007.

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

That the Forward Plan be noted.

Reasons for Decision - Not applicable.

EX.182/07
SCHEDULE OF DECISIONS TAKEN BY PORTFOLIO HOLDERS (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio - Promoting Carlisle; and Health and Wellbeing

Subject Matter - Details of decisions taken by Portfolio Holders were submitted.

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

That the decisions, attached as Appendix A, be noted

Reasons for Decision - Not applicable

EX.183/07
SCHEDULE OF DECISIONS TAKEN BY OFFICERS (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio - Learning and Development
Subject Matter - Details of decisions taken by officers were submitted.

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

That the decisions, attached as Appendix B, be noted

Reasons for Decision - Not applicable

EX.184/07
REFERENCE FROM THE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE - CIRCULATION OF PAPERS TO SUBSTITUTE MEMBERS OF OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio – Environment and Infrastructure

Subject Matter - There was submitted a Minute Excerpt from the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee on 5 July 2007 regarding the circulation of Committee papers to substitute members of Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

The Chairman of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee attended the meeting and commented that the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee had agreed that full sets of Committee papers should no longer be circulated to substitute members of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees unless the substitute members ask to receive papers.  The Committee had also asked the Executive to consider ways in which the environmental impact of all City Council Committees could be reduced.  The Chairman of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee recognised that Committees such as Development Control, Licensing, Regulatory Panel and Appeals Panels may have legal requirements to send papers to members and substitutes.

The Leader recognised the decision of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee in relation to sending papers to substitute Members of Overview and Scrutiny Committees, but suggested that the Executive should not interfere with the business of other Committees, and it should be up to each Committee to decide whether papers should be sent to substitute Members.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder recognised the need for Members to have access to information and suggested that Members should access agendas and reports electronically by computer.  He recognised the need to keep Members informed and suggested that the issue could be investigated by the Group looking at the environmental impact of the Council.

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

1.  That the Executive recognises the decision by the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee that full sets of Committee papers should no longer be circulated to substitute members of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees unless the substitute members ask to receive papers.

2.  That in relation to other Committees, the Executive should not interfere with the business of these Committees, but rather suggests that each Committee should consider the issue of circulation of Committee papers to substitute members, taking legal advice as necessary.

Reasons for Decision - To consider the reference from the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee.

EX.185/07
REFERENCE FROM THE COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE – THEATRE / ARTS CENTRE FEASIBILITY STUDY STAGE 2 (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio – Community Engagement
Subject Matter – There was submitted a Minute Excerpt from the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 19 July 2007 (COS.86/07) on the second stage of the Theatre/Arts Centre Feasibility Study.  The Study had been considered by the Executive on 11 June 2007 and referred to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee for consultation.

The Chairman of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee attended the meeting and commented that the Committee had made a number of detailed comments.  The Committee recommended to the Executive that the possibility of the Theatre/Arts Centre being located in the south of Botchergate be investigated fully to assist in the regeneration of a run down part of the City.  The Committee had also requested that copies of the Listed Building Report on the Lonsdale building be circulated to Members.

Executive Members questioned the suggestion that the possibility of the Theatre/Arts Centre being located in the south of Botchergate be investigated fully to assist in the regeneration of a run down part of the City.  The Leader commented that the Development Framework and Movement Strategy, agreed by the City Council, had agreed that the 3 areas of Rickergate, the Lonsdale area and the Historic Quarter would be suitable for theatre provision.  Carlisle Renaissance would be a more appropriate tool for the regeneration of the southern gateway of Botchergate.

The Community Engagement portfolio holder added that if the consultants were to investigate the possibility of a Theatre/Arts Centre being located in the south of Botcheragte, additional funding would be required, as this had not been part of the original remit for the consultants.

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

That further work should not be commissioned on the possibility of the Theatre/Arts Centre being located in the south of Botchergate and Carlisle Renaissance is recognised as a more appropriate tool for the regeneration of the southern gateway of Botchergate.

Reasons for Decision - To respond to the reference from the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

EX.186/07
MOTION FROM COUNCIL - LONSDALE BUILDING (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio - Community Engagement

Subject Matter – There was submitted a motion from the City Council on 28 June 2007 (C.127/07) (i).

The Council had noted the outcome of the Theatre/Arts Centre feasibility study, with its main recommendation being for a new build at an estimated cost of £21m and the recent decision by the Secretary of State to list the Lonsdale building.

In light of these developments without prejudice to any legal implications arising from them, the Council requests the Executive to:

(a)  Provide support and assistance to the Save the Lonsdale Group as it considers appropriate to facilitate the use of the Lonsdale building as an independent cinema;

(b)  assess the potential to establish a Theatre/Arts Centre and associated facilities in the Warwick Road/Mary Street area as part of a mixed use development.

The Leader stated that meetings were ongoing between City Council officers, the Save the Lonsdale Group and the Lonsdale Arts Centre Trust Group.  In addition, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive had arranged a meeting with the owners of the Lonsdale Building during August 2007.  If the owners granted permission the consultants could access the building and would come forward with a further report.  The consultants and officers would also look at the area around the Lonsdale and consider the potential for developing this using a Development Brief.  A further report would be submitted to a future meeting of the Executive on the way forward.

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

1.  The Executive notes that meetings with the Save the Lonsdale Group and the Lonsdale Arts Centre Group are ongoing and that the Town Clerk and Chief Executive will be meeting with the owners of the Lonsdale building to discuss the position and the issue of allowing the consultants access to the building.

2.  That the Director of Community Services report to a future meeting of the Executive on progress and the way forward.

Reasons for Decision - To respond to the motion from the City Council.

EX.187/07
REFERENCE FROM THE CITY COUNCIL - CARLISLE RENAISSANCE FUNDING DELIVERY (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio - Promoting Carlisle; and Environment & Infrastructure

Subject Matter - There was submitted a Minute Excerpt from the City Council on 17 July 2007 on Carlisle Renaissance Funding Delivery.

The Executive on 2 July 2007 (EX.161/07) had made a recommendation to the Council regarding the allocation of capital resources from the Local Authority Business Grant Initiative grant to fund a public realm improvement scheme on Castle Street.

The City Council had agreed that the allocation of £840,00 from Capital Reserves (funded from the LABGI Grant) to fund a public realm improvement scheme on Castle street be referred back to the Executive, so that the Executive could provide further details of the scheme to all Members of the City Council and to ensure that the proper process is initiated and followed that would enable all Members of the City Council and prospective partners to be fully informed of this and future Carlisle Renaissance initiatives.

The Leader commented that Castle Street needs refurbishment and commencing with the development and regeneration of the historic core was an important part of Carlisle Renaissance.  An Overview and Scrutiny workshop would be arranged to involved Overview and Scrutiny Members in the development of plans for the Castle Street project, followed by a report to the Executive on 28 August 2007.  In addition, officers and members were continuing to work on developing a programme for taking Carlisle Renaissance through the Overview and Scrutiny process.

Summary of Options rejected – None

DECISION

The Executive confirms its recommendation to Council that £840,000 from Capital Resources (funded from the Local Authority Business Growth Initiative Grant) be allocated to fund a public realm improvement scheme on Castle Street, but suggests that an Overview and Scrutiny workshop session be held to involved Members in the development of the scheme, with a report back to the next meeting of the Executive.

Reasons for Decision - To consider the reference from the City Council.

EX.188/07
REFERENCE FROM THE CITY COUNCIL - SINGLE STATUS IMPLEMENTATION (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio - Learning and Development

Subject Matter - There was submitted a Minute Excerpt from the City Council on 17 July 2007 regarding Single Status Implementation.  The Executive on 11 June 2007 had made a recommendation to the Council regarding the implementation of Single Status.

The Council had agreed that:

(i) 
The City Council approves the implementation of Single Status as reported in CE.27/07 and delegates authority to spend any necessary resources up to the maximum of £112,322 to the Deputy Chief Executive.  The resources to come from previously earmarked reserves for the implementation of the Pay and Workforce Strategy Project.

(ii)
The Council notes that this will reduce the previously earmarked reserves of  £1m for the implementation of the Pay and Workforce Strategy by £112,322.  The Council requests that a report is brought to the next full Council Meeting detailing utilisation of the earmarked reserves to date and providing financial projections for the remaining areas within the Pay and Workforce Strategy and Job Evaluation Exercise.

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

The Executive notes that a report would be submitted to the next full Council Meeting detailing utilisation of the earmarked reserves to date and providing financial projections for the remaining areas within the Pay and Workforce Strategy and Job Evaluation Exercise.

Reasons for Decision - To respond to the reference from the City Council.

EX.189/07
JOINT MANAGEMENT TEAM MINUTES (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio - Various Portfolios
Subject Matter - The Minutes of the Joint Management Team Meetings on 7 June and 21 June 2007 were submitted for information.

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

That the Minutes of the Joint Management Team Meetings on 7 and 21 June 2007, attached as Appendix C, be noted.

Reasons for Decision - Not applicable.

EX.190/07
MEETING OF THE EXECUTIVE AND CARLISLE PARISH COUNCILS ASSOCIATION (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio - Various Portfolios

Subject Matter – The Minutes of the Meeting between the Executive and Carlisle Parish Councils Association on 7 June 2007 were submitted for information.

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

That the Minutes of the Meeting between the Executive and Carlisle Parish Councils Association on 7 June 2007, attached as Appendix D, be noted.

Reasons for Decision - Not applicable

EX.191/07
CUMBRIA STRATEGIC WASTE PARTNERSHIP (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio - Environment and Infrastructure

Subject Matter - The Minutes of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership Meeting on 4 April 2007 were submitted for information.

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

That the Minutes of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership on 4 April 2007 be noted.

Reasons for Decision - Not applicable

EX.192/07
THREE YEAR BUDGET 2008/09 TO 2010/11 - BUDGET PROCESS AND TIMETABLE (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio - Finance and Performance Management
Subject Matter – The Director of Corporate Services submitted Report CORP.35/07 summarising the projected cost of supporting current service levels and the potential resources available to the City Council over the 3 year period to 2010/11.

The report also explained the budget process and set out a timetable to guide that process.

Current revenue projections showed an initial projected recurring shortfall to be met in the 3 year period 2008/09 to 2010/11 as follows :

2008/09 - £1,169,000

2009/10 - £1,724,000

2010/11 - £2,120,000

The projected shortfall included estimates for a number of issues which would require further investigation during the budget process, including: the effects of the Pay and Workforce Strategy and the Job Evaluation exercise; the announcement of the Government's Comprehensive Spending Review for the next 3 year period; Government negotiations on the revised Local Government Pension Scheme; Government implementation of a new National Concessionary Fares Scheme from 1 April 2008; Carlisle Renaissance; and also a number of additional spending pressures and risks emerging both local and nationally, which may have further implications for the Council.

The Director then outlined the likely availability of capital resources together with current expenditure commitments for the period 2008/09 to 2010/11.  Currently the Council's balances in reserves remained strong and at prudent levels and positioned the Council well to deal with unexpected strategic issues as they arose.  However, the Director advised that it should be noted that on current projections the balance available in the project reserve would be exhausted by 2009/2010 and the current projected deficit was £2.17m as at 31 March 2011.  Work would be carried out as part of the 2008/09 3 year budget process to plan the achievement of a balanced budget position.

The Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder and the Leader commented that during the budget process, consideration should be given to re-directing resources to ensure that the Council's priorities are delivered.  The budget process would also be affected by any work to be undertaken following the Government's announcement on Unitary Authorities.

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

1.  That the report be noted.

2.  That in compiling budgets for 2008/09 to 2010/11, the Executive advises officers that during the budget process, consideration should be given to re-directing resources to ensure that the Council's priorities are delivered and that the effects of Government's announcement on Unitary Authorities are taken into account.

3.  That the budget timetable be noted.

Reasons for Decision - To consider a first forecast and timetable for the 3 year budget 2008/09 to 2010/11.

EX.193/07
TREASURY TRANSACTIONS 2007/08 (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio - Finance and Performance Management
Subject Matter – The Director of Corporate Services submitted Report CORP.36/07 providing the regular quarterly report on Treasury Transactions, including the requirements of the prudential code, as required under the Financial Procedure Rules.
Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

That the report be received and the prudential indicators noted as at 30 June 2007.

Reasons for Decision - Not applicable

EX.194/07
CORPORATE PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT - FIRST REPORT TO JUNE 2007 (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio - Finance and Performance Management

Subject Matter - The Head of Policy and Performance Services submitted Report PPP.58/07 presenting the first quarter performance information to June 2007.  Most of the information contained within the report was on an exception basis, however some areas of good performance were also highlighted.  Officers were developing indicators based on the Corporate Plan to ensure that the Council was delivering its priorities and to assist with decision making in allocating resources.

Executive Members highlighted the following aspects of performance:

(a)  BV183ii - Average length of stay in hostels - families and pregnant women - The Health and Wellbeing Portfolio Holder commented that performance was off target because of problems with the availability of housing.  A meeting had been arranged with Housing Associations to explore possible solutions to the problems.

(b)  Total Household Recycling  - The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder highlighted performance for 2007/08 which was currently 52.6% and was above the 07/08 estimate of 51%. 

(c)  The Economic Development and Enterprise Portfolio Holder  welcomed the improvement in performance on LP27 - Revenue generated into Carlisle Conference Group venues through the CCG office.

The Leader welcomed the improvements in performance and the format of the report, which was easy to read and understand.  In relation to the areas where performance was off target, he asked portfolio holders to discuss these with the relevant Directors.

Summary of options rejected – None

DECISION

1.  That the areas of good performance be welcomed.

2.  That Portfolio holders meet with Directors to discuss areas where performance is off target and where relevant consider how financial and human resources may be redirected, as part of the budget process to improve performance in order to deliver the Council's key priorities as defined in the Corporate Improvement Plan.

3.  That the current levels of performance compared with other authorities be noted.

4.  That the report be referred to the Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consideration.

Reasons for Decision - To ensure a robust performance management framework that helps the Council to achieve improvement in services that matter to local people and communities.

EX.195/07
PROTOCOL ON RELATIONS BETWEEN OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY AND THE EXECUTIVE (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio - All Portfolio areas

Subject Matter - The Head of Scrutiny and Emergency Planning Services submitted Report OS.08/07 enclosing a Protocol on relations between Overview and Scrutiny and the Executive.  The Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee on 5 July 2007 had considered the report and welcomed an agreed protocol.  The Chairman attended the meeting and commented that the Committee had also agreed that Chairs and Members of Overview and Scrutiny be encouraged to be vigilant in holding Executive Members to account.

The Head of Scrutiny advised that the key action of the Overview and Scrutiny Improvement Plan had been the development of a protocol on relations between Overview and Scrutiny and the Executive.  A Task and Finish Group had been established consisting of the Chairman and Vice-Chairman of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee and the Leader and Deputy Leader of the Council.  The Task and Finish Group had been chaired by the Chief Executive and supported and advised by the Overview and Scrutiny Support staff.

The Group had developed the protocol which was being recommended for agreement by the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee and the Executive.

Executive Members stressed that it had previously been agreed that when Special meetings of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees are arranged, the relevant portfolio holder should be consulted on the date of the meeting.  The Head of Scrutiny responded that this arrangement is in place for Special meetings of Overview and Scrutiny Committees, but that when workshop sessions are arranged, portfolio holders are not always expected to attend, so they are not consulted.

Summary of options rejected – None

DECISION

That the Executive agrees the protocol on relations between Overview and Scrutiny and Executive.

Reasons for Decision - To deliver the agreed Overview and Scrutiny Improvement Plan action.

EX.196/07
DRAFT CUMBRIA ECONOMIC PLAN (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio - Economic Development and Enterprise

Subject Matter - The Director of Development Services submitted Report DS.70/07 advising that Cumbria Vision had produced a consultation draft of its Cumbria Economic Plan.  This was the Action Plan for economic regeneration in Cumbria and would eventually include funding allocations that would inform the draw down of North West Development Agency funding to Cumbria, including to Carlisle Renaissance.

The current draft of the Cumbria Economic Plan was attached to the report and comments were being invited up to 21 August 2007.

The Director of Development Services tabled a report setting out officers comments on the first draft of the Plan and providing information on funding allocations.  She advised that some of the comments had been taken on board by Cumbria Vision and incorporated into the next draft of the Plan.  Officers would continue to argue for the other comments to be incorporated, particularly the following comments:

*  there is no linkage to the spatial policy;

* the need for specific actions rather than generalisations;

* specific comments on Sections 3 and 4 and the Action Plan.

The Economic Development and Enterprise Portfolio Holder made the following comments of the draft Plan:

(a)  Members could not accept the statement in the Executive Summary that people are moving out of the County in search of a better lifestyle;

(b)  There was a statement in the Executive Summary that the Cumbria Economic Plan aims to encourage small businesses to expand and provide employment opportunities, but the statement in paragraph 2.2 that a key challenge was to reduce the reliance on small businesses in rural areas, appeared to be contrary to the first statement.

(c)  Paragraph 2.5 stated that a key challenge was to ensure that access to services are maintained, yet there was a school closure proposed in Longtown.

(d)  The comments of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee on the draft Cumbria Economic Plan would be welcomed.

Summary of options rejected – None

DECISION

That the draft Cumbria Economic Plan be welcomed subject to the comments outlined above and referred, along with officer's comments on the draft Plan, to the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 2 August 2007 for comment prior to a draft response to Cumbria Vision for 21 August 2007 and the final response being agreed at the Executive on 28 August 2007, subject to discussions with Cumbria Vision on the timetable.

Reasons for decision - To enable a response to be made to Cumbria Vision on the draft Cumbria Economic Plan.

PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED - That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in the Paragraph Number (as indicated in brackets against each Minute) of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.  

EX.197/07
VAT PARTIAL EXEMPTION - FEEDBACK FROM TENANTS (Key Decision)

(Public and Press excluded by virtue of paragraph 3 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972)

With the consent of the Chairman, and in accordance with Rule 15 of the Access to Information Procedure Rules, this item had been included on the Agenda as a key decision, although not in the form of a plan).

 Portfolio - Finance and Performance Management

Subject Matter – Councillor J Mallinson declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct as he was a trustee of one of the organisations which had responded on the option to charge VAT on the Council's commercial rent.

The Director of Corporate Services submitted private report CORP.37/07 appending all the responses received from tenants on the option to charge VAT on the Council's commercial rent.  A report summarising the comments from tenants had been considered earlier in the Agenda (EX.179/07).  The Director advised that she had also circulated responses which had been received after the deadline of 20 July 2007.

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

That the responses received from tenants be noted and had been taken into consideration and the decision at EX.179/07.

Reasons for Decision - To take action to ensure that the limit of Value Added Tax the Council could recover on services classed as exempt activities would not be breached.

The meeting ended at 2:20pm.

